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covered segment to the threat of third 
party damage. If an operator identifies 
the threat of third party damage, the 
operator must implement comprehen-
sive additional preventive measures in 
accordance with § 192.935 and monitor 
the effectiveness of the preventive 
measures. If, in conducting a baseline 
assessment under § 192.921, or a reas-
sessment under § 192.937, an operator 
uses an internal inspection tool or ex-
ternal corrosion direct assessment, the 
operator must integrate data from 
these assessments with data related to 
any encroachment or foreign line 
crossing on the covered segment, to de-
fine where potential indications of 
third party damage may exist in the 
covered segment. 

An operator must also have proce-
dures in its integrity management pro-
gram addressing actions it will take to 
respond to findings from this data inte-
gration. 

(2) Cyclic fatigue. An operator must 
evaluate whether cyclic fatigue or 
other loading condition (including 
ground movement, suspension bridge 
condition) could lead to a failure of a 
deformation, including a dent or gouge, 
or other defect in the covered segment. 
An evaluation must assume the pres-
ence of threats in the covered segment 
that could be exacerbated by cyclic fa-
tigue. An operator must use the results 
from the evaluation together with the 
criteria used to evaluate the signifi-
cance of this threat to the covered seg-
ment to prioritize the integrity base-
line assessment or reassessment. 

(3) Manufacturing and construction de-
fects. If an operator identifies the 
threat of manufacturing and construc-
tion defects (including seam defects) in 
the covered segment, an operator must 
analyze the covered segment to deter-
mine the risk of failure from these de-
fects. The analysis must consider the 
results of prior assessments on the cov-
ered segment. An operator may con-
sider manufacturing and construction 
related defects to be stable defects if 
the operating pressure on the covered 
segment has not increased over the 
maximum operating pressure experi-
enced during the five years preceding 
identification of the high consequence 
area. If any of the following changes 
occur in the covered segment, an oper-

ator must prioritize the covered seg-
ment as a high risk segment for the 
baseline assessment or a subsequent re-
assessment. 

(i) Operating pressure increases 
above the maximum operating pressure 
experienced during the preceding five 
years; 

(ii) MAOP increases; or 
(iii) The stresses leading to cyclic fa-

tigue increase. 
(4) ERW pipe. If a covered pipeline 

segment contains low frequency elec-
tric resistance welded pipe (ERW), lap 
welded pipe or other pipe that satisfies 
the conditions specified in ASME/ANSI 
B31.8S, Appendices A4.3 and A4.4, and 
any covered or noncovered segment in 
the pipeline system with such pipe has 
experienced seam failure, or operating 
pressure on the covered segment has 
increased over the maximum operating 
pressure experienced during the pre-
ceding five years, an operator must se-
lect an assessment technology or tech-
nologies with a proven application ca-
pable of assessing seam integrity and 
seam corrosion anomalies. The oper-
ator must prioritize the covered seg-
ment as a high risk segment for the 
baseline assessment or a subsequent re-
assessment. 

(5) Corrosion. If an operator identifies 
corrosion on a covered pipeline seg-
ment that could adversely affect the 
integrity of the line (conditions speci-
fied in § 192.933), the operator must 
evaluate and remediate, as necessary, 
all pipeline segments (both covered and 
non-covered) with similar material 
coating and environmental character-
istics. An operator must establish a 
schedule for evaluating and remedi-
ating, as necessary, the similar seg-
ments that is consistent with the oper-
ator’s established operating and main-
tenance procedures under part 192 for 
testing and repair. 

[68 FR 69817, Dec. 15, 2003, as amended by 
Amdt. 192–95, 69 FR 18231, Apr. 6, 2004] 

§ 192.919 What must be in the baseline 
assessment plan? 

An operator must include each of the 
following elements in its written base-
line assessment plan: 

(a) Identification of the potential 
threats to each covered pipeline seg-
ment and the information supporting 
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the threat identification. (See 
§ 192.917.); 

(b) The methods selected to assess 
the integrity of the line pipe, including 
an explanation of why the assessment 
method was selected to address the 
identified threats to each covered seg-
ment. The integrity assessment meth-
od an operator uses must be based on 
the threats identified to the covered 
segment. (See § 192.917.) More than one 
method may be required to address all 
the threats to the covered pipeline seg-
ment; 

(c) A schedule for completing the in-
tegrity assessment of all covered seg-
ments, including risk factors consid-
ered in establishing the assessment 
schedule; 

(d) If applicable, a direct assessment 
plan that meets the requirements of 
§§ 192.923, and depending on the threat 
to be addressed, of § 192.925, § 192.927, or 
§ 192.929; and 

(e) A procedure to ensure that the 
baseline assessment is being conducted 
in a manner that minimizes environ-
mental and safety risks. 

§ 192.921 How is the baseline assess-
ment to be conducted? 

(a) Assessment methods. An operator 
must assess the integrity of the line 
pipe in each covered segment by apply-
ing one or more of the following meth-
ods depending on the threats to which 
the covered segment is susceptible. An 
operator must select the method or 
methods best suited to address the 
threats identified to the covered seg-
ment (See § 192.917). 

(1) Internal inspection tool or tools 
capable of detecting corrosion, and any 
other threats to which the covered seg-
ment is susceptible. An operator must 
follow ASME/ANSI B31.8S (incor-
porated by reference, see § 192.7), sec-
tion 6.2 in selecting the appropriate in-
ternal inspection tools for the covered 
segment. 

(2) Pressure test conducted in accord-
ance with subpart J of this part. An op-
erator must use the test pressures 
specified in Table 3 of section 5 of 
ASME/ANSI B31.8S, to justify an ex-
tended reassessment interval in accord-
ance with § 192.939. 

(3) Direct assessment to address 
threats of external corrosion, internal 

corrosion, and stress corrosion crack-
ing. An operator must conduct the di-
rect assessment in accordance with the 
requirements listed in § 192.923 and 
with, as applicable, the requirements 
specified in §§ 192.925, 192.927 or 192.929; 

(4) Other technology that an operator 
demonstrates can provide an equiva-
lent understanding of the condition of 
the line pipe. An operator choosing this 
option must notify the Office of Pipe-
line Safety (OPS) 180 days before con-
ducting the assessment, in accordance 
with § 192.949. An operator must also 
notify a State or local pipeline safety 
authority when either a covered seg-
ment is located in a State where OPS 
has an interstate agent agreement, or 
an intrastate covered segment is regu-
lated by that State. 

(b) Prioritizing segments. An operator 
must prioritize the covered pipeline 
segments for the baseline assessment 
according to a risk analysis that con-
siders the potential threats to each 
covered segment. The risk analysis 
must comply with the requirements in 
§ 192.917. 

(c) Assessment for particular threats. In 
choosing an assessment method for the 
baseline assessment of each covered 
segment, an operator must take the ac-
tions required in § 192.917(e) to address 
particular threats that it has identi-
fied. 

(d) Time period. An operator must 
prioritize all the covered segments for 
assessment in accordance with § 192.917 
(c) and paragraph (b) of this section. 
An operator must assess at least 50% of 
the covered segments beginning with 
the highest risk segments, by Decem-
ber 17, 2007. An operator must complete 
the baseline assessment of all covered 
segments by December 17, 2012. 

(e) Prior assessment. An operator may 
use a prior integrity assessment con-
ducted before December 17, 2002 as a 
baseline assessment for the covered 
segment, if the integrity assessment 
meets the baseline requirements in this 
subpart and subsequent remedial ac-
tions to address the conditions listed in 
§ 192.933 have been carried out. In addi-
tion, if an operator uses this prior as-
sessment as its baseline assessment, 
the operator must reassess the line 
pipe in the covered segment according 
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